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Who	comes	to	mind	when	you	think	of	a	generous	person	you	
know?		How	did	you	know	he	or	she	was	generous?	
	
In	what	ways	was	Paul	generous	as	he	established	churches	in	
Macedonia?	
	
What	do	you	think	makes	a	person	generous?	
	
How	does	or	should	God’s	saving	work	effect	our	generosity?	
	
Do	you	think	you	would	give	more	if	you	had	more?	Why?	
	
How	have	you	allowed	circumstances	to	affect	your	generosity?	
	
What	gets	in	the	way	of	follow	through?	
	
How	do	concerns	of	“enough”	effect	being	generous?	
	
Where	or	with	whom	is	it	easiest	for	you	to	be	generous	and	
where	or	with	whom	is	it	most	difficult?	
	
How	is	being	generous	sort	of	“finishing”	the	work	of	saving	faith?	
	
How	can	you	strengthen	a	heart	of	generosity	in	yourself?	
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January 7, 2017 Florida Hospital Seventh-day Adventist Church  
2 Corinthians 8:1-10 The Heart of Generosity by Andy McDonald 
 
If you were attending the memorial service honoring you, remembering 
you, telling stories about you what would be said with regards to 
whether or not you were a generous person?   
 
Before you answer for yourself consider the range of meanings in the 
word generous: 

• Willing to give and share open-handedly unsparingly as in 
“They gave a generous donation 

• Not petty in character and mind as in “They are unusually 
generous in their judgement of people.” 

• More than adequate “A generous portion was served.” 
 
This question about our own memorial becomes more critical to me 
when I think about the alternative.  If we aren’t remembered as being 
generous people would that mean these antonyms of generous might 
describe us? 

• Stingy 
• Conservative 
• Little  
• Small 
• Selfish 

 
What is it that makes a person lean toward the side of generosity or to 
lean toward the side of stingy? 
 
We often imagine that it is tied to the resources-economic or spiritual 
or social to which a person has access.  This makes sense for the 
etymology of the word finds its origins in French and Latin as meaning 
of noble birth.  And early it was associated with graciousness and 
expectations of benevolence from those of nobility. We even will 
excuse our own lack of generosity saying things like, “If I had more 
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time, or more money, or more understanding, or more, more, more—
then I would be generous.   
 
We like to think generosity is tied to having abundance, but that can’t 
be true because there are some really stingy people who have a super 
abundance. Just having more doesn’t naturally make us generous.  
 
Paul is about to enlarge our thinking on this subject as we unpack 10 
verses from one of his letters to the people in the church at  Corinth,  
2 Corinthians 8:1-10.   
 
It was on what we call Paul’s second missionary journey.  He and Silas 
left from Antioch.  To give that some current context that’s less than 75 
miles west of Allepo in Syria.  They traveled across what we today call 
Turkey, which they called Asia, and eventually arrived in the far 
northwest corner of Turkey in Troas on the coast of the Aegean Sea. 
 
They were sort of trying to figure out, “Where to from here?” and that 
night Paul had a vision. Acts 16:9 recalls that, “he saw a man from 
Macedonia in northern Greece, pleading with him, ‘Come over into 
Macedonia and help us.’ So we decided to leave for Macedonia at once, 
for we could only conclude that God was calling us to preach the Good 
News there.” 
 
What an amazing successful mission trip. They get imprisoned in 
Philippi but that night as they are praying and singing an earthquake 
opens the prison and eventually that night the jail keeper and his whole 
family are baptized and become one of the core families in the church 
plant in Philippi.  
 
Eventually they journey through Amphipolis Thessalonica, Appolonia,  
Berea, and into what we think of as more proper Greece preaching in 
Athens, and eventually Corinth. 
 
Paul and Silas established the Macedonian churches. 
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While Paul and Silas are taking the Gospel to the Gentiles.  
While the church in these new regions is taking off and growing 
The mother church the congregations back in Jerusalem are facing 
tough circumstances and poverty. So in our scripture today Paul is 
writing to the wealthy cosmopolitan congregation in Corinth about 
getting support, a gift, to help the believers in Jerusalem.  
 
From the last verse in our passage we learn that this whole collection of 
funds for the believers in Jerusalem had started with the Corinthians.  
Corinth was a prosperous city and the church there had both people of 
means and poorer people but from Paul’s first letter to them they had 
learned to be more generous within their congregation, sharing meals, 
etc. 
 
This fundraising for the Jerusalem church had been going on for a year 
and Paul is urging the Corinthians forward.  Vs 10 says, Here is my 
advice, It would be good for you to finish what you started a year ago. 
Last year you were the first who wanted to give, and you were the first 
to begin doing it.” 
 
It happened then and it can happen now.  We recognize a need.  We are 
moved to act.  We may even begin to act on that motivation.  But then 
something gets in the way and our generosity gets blocked.  
 
We never intend to get stingy. 
  It wasn’t our plan to get all about conserving our resources 
    Our idea wasn’t to think small and   
       We weren’t out to be selfish. 
 
But what has happened to many and can happen to us is that we fall 
prey to the devil’s deception and we descend into scarcity thinking.  
 
We worry that there is not enough and so we hold on or we at least 
attempt to hold on to what we have. 
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Since 9/11 scarcity thinking has penetrated our fears regarding safety. 
There isn’t enough safety so we let go of generative engaged 
collaborative life and hole up to protect.  We imagine that life is 
dangerous and we must lookout for ourselves.  And this is true for 
many people who’s lives are in daily jeopardy, but this isn’t reality for 
most of us on a day in day out basis.   
 
As followers of Jesus we are to be hopeful and generous people not 
resource grabbing fatalists.  We worship the generative God.  He 
speaks and things appear from nothing.   God invites us into lives of 
self-forgetfulness, forget the limitations and recognize that we are part 
of God’s infinity.   We are freed up to be generous and inclusive and 
engage people.   
 
But sometimes we may imagine that if I had more I’d give more.   This 
may be true, “IF” if  we are currently generous with our limited 
resources, if we are building the habit of being generous, then with 
greater resources we may be equally or growingly generous. But having 
more won’t necessarily bring in its wake greater generosity1 
 
Often it’s just the opposite.  Those with little to nothing often have 
generous hearts.  There are several videos on the internet where 
someone approaches a homeless person on the street with a need and 
this one homeless guy is giving some spare change to a guy and the 
recipient asks is that all you have?  And the homeless guy looks at all 
the change in his hand and he reaches over and gives it all.   
 
Our text for today calls us to a heart of generosity that is not dependent 
on our circumstances but is a walk of  faith. 
 
Here are Paul’s words to the Corinthians. 
“Now I want you to know, dear brothers and sisters, what God in his 
kindness has done through the churches in Macedonia.  They are being 
tested by many troubles, and they are very poor. 
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What Paul is about to tell us is that generosity isn’t dependent on an 
easy life with abundant resources. 
 
The churches in Macedonia were facing tough times and they were 
very poor. Then he says, “But, they are also filled with abundant joy, 
which has overflowed in rich generosity.” 
 
“For I can testify that they gave not only what they could afford, but far 
more.  And they did it of their own free will. “ 
 
Here’s generosity: “They begged us again and again,” another 
translation says “they urgently pleaded with us,”) for the privilege of 
sharing in the gift for the believers in Jerusalem.” 
 
It reminds me of the story from the Old Testament when they are 
raising resources for a place of worship and the people brought so 
much that the word had to be sent out, “Stop bringing your gifts.  We 
have plenty even too much!” 
 
Why were the people in these troubled churches of Macedonia, these 
poor people so insistent in their generosity? 
 
Vs 5 tells us, “For their first action was to give themselves without 
reservation to the Lord.” 
 
Here is the key.  Generosity is God’s work and when we give ourselves 
to God without holding back, then because of who he is, we are able to 
go and do and give as he directs. 
 
We are connected to and under the care of God so we can be generous. 
While the world may be concerned all about survival and scarcity, 
comparison and competition, attachment and anxiety, we, the followers 
of Jesus those who recognize themselves as children of God we can be 
generous even when we are troubled and poor because of our 
connection to the God who is enough.  He has enough , is enough, 
provides enough, can create enough. God is enough. 
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And his blessings that come to us are to flow through us to bless others 
with our generosity. 
Commenting on this passage from 2 Corinthians author Ellen White 
writes two contrasting  realities: 
 
“The spirit of liberality is the spirit of heaven…on the other hand the 
spirit of selfishness is the spirit of Satan.”   

- The Acts of the Apostles, p. 339 
 
It is in light of the spirit of generosity, the spirit of heaven in the 
churches of Macedonia that Paul now drills down on the generosity of 
the Corinthians. 
 
Vs. 6 So, now that you’ve heard all about what the troubled and poor 
churches of Macedonia have done, we have urged Titus, who 
encouraged your giving in the first place, to return  to you and 
encourage you to finish this ministry of giving.   
 
Paul is not talking about giving in kind, Paul is talking about giving a 
monetary gift for the people in Jerusalem an idea these Corinthians had 
originated and started to make happen but somewhere got held up. 
 
God had done some amazing things in Corinth.  They were a 
congregation who had seen God’s grace work miracles of 
transformation in their own lives.   
 
In his earlier letter Paul gives a whole litany of sinner who won’t 
inherit the kingdom of God, and he follows it with, “and such were 
some of you; but you were washed, but you were sanctified, but you 
were justified in the name of the Lord Jesus Christ, and in the Spirit of 
our God.” 1 Cor 6:11 
 
So Paul writes, “Since you excel in so many ways—in your faith, your 
gifted speakes, your knowledge, your enthusiasm, and in the love we 
have kindled in you—I want you to also excel in this grace of giving. 
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I am not commanding you to do this. But I want to test the sincerity of 
your love by comparing it with the earnestness of the other churches!” 
 
And here’s the kicker. Our generosity no matter how generous we 
become finds its model and superior prototype in the generous grace of 
Jesus.  
 
So Paul reminds them, “You know the generous grace of our Lord 
Jesus Christ.  Though he was rich, yet for your sakes he became poor, 
so that by his poverty he could make us rich.” 
 
Acting generously economically, socially, psychologically is to walk in 
faith. For us today to cultivate a generous life is to finish the life of 
faith we start.   
 
Talk is cheap. We can pontificate on the value of grace. We can say we 
believe that excellence honors God.  We can say we think having 
schools run by Christians for our kids is a good idea.  We can say 
people in our town shouldn’t go hungry.  We can say homelessness 
should be ended.  We can believe that widows and orphans and all they 
represent should be cared for.  But it is the walk of faith that moves 
generous talk to generous giving.  
 
We can speak against narrow minded small scarcity thinking but it is 
when we are generous, that’s when we walk by faith and see finished in 
us what was started.  
 
Generosity is God’s work. He makes his rain and sunshine fall on the 
just and the unjust because of who he is the generous God.  And he 
invites us into the better way he invites us to live generous lives 
because he is enough.  


